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   HAPPY NEW YEAR
TO ALL OUR READERS
THE LOUDEST CHEER OF THE DAY  

The final race of the 2005 Blackheath Trophy series saw Canvey Island prospect PHIL BARNARD clock 47.19 for 9 Kilometres, which was the fastest time.  ARTHUR THOMSON and STEVE UTTLEY were 2nd and 3rd fastest respectively – clocking 48.15 and 48.49.  It was Arthur’s debut around the undulating course.  The skill of the handicapper was evident as 10 finished within 2 minutes!  The series presentation was made in The Old Addeyans Club, and a bitterly cold frosty morning had restricted soccer to just one match (so the bar and presentation area was not crowded).  17 raced which enabled a yacht handicap to be staged – though being the last in the series, a few more could have been anticipated.  Perhaps the cold weather deterred some?
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The loudest cheer was given for one who was not even there!  DAVE SHARPE was on vacation in the States and, in his absence, his 2005 record was read out.  A record points haul of 222 and a record winning margin of 26 points over 2nd placed MICKY SUTTON (196) who was just ahead of LAURENCE DORDOY (194).  Laurence had given his all during the final race in a bid to claim 2nd spot.  GERALDINE LEGON, the most prolific lady walker at Blackheath, is again the championess.  Ilford retained The Phil Fisher Trophy with 604 points (the 2nd highest total in the competition’s history), with their ‘B’ team 2nd and Tonbridge’s ladies coming 3rd.  However it must be stated that Ilford’s high points total owes a lot to the fact that other Clubs members were not present at many of the 9 events.

The dignitary presenting the awards was National Squad member CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS.  DAVE SHARPE is truly ‘Mr Blackheath’ as he finishes on 148 appearances out of the 302 races staged.  MICK BARNBROOK and ALAN O’RAWE are within touching distance of 100 appearances, and both should reach that milestone early in the 2006 series.  Indeed ALAN defied back injury to race the last race – surely others could have defied the cold morning and shown similar determination?  And… the quality of the engraved awards was far in excess of those offered at many other sporting competitions.  Thanks Steve.

Rounds of generous applause were also given to our host – former England football international TONY KAY – for allowing us the use of his Sports Club,  and for ‘The Dynamic Duo’ who continue to make it all tick, namely STEVE WYNN and HARRY JEFFORD.  Steve announced his intention to press on into 2006 with a few format changes seeing poorly supported midweek races switched to Sunday mornings, which are easier for travelling to.  So readers, let’s try to get the Blackheath Series on a par with the Enfield League.  It’s an all ‘B’ format on a quiet course with good changing facilities, public transport, parking and excellent mail shots (results fixtures etc).  See you all on Sunday March 5th at Blackheath Park (11.30 am).  
OUR BEST WISHES
Sadly 2 of our most regular walking activists have suffered setbacks, reports news-hound Dave Sharpe. ANN BELCHAMBERS has had to use a wheelchair while ANN LEWIS is reported to be suffering from illness.  Best wishes were extended personally to Ann Belchambers at December’s Enfield League race, while those present extended similar wishes to Ann Lewis in the form of a Get-Well-Card which was passed around the gathering.  Both ladies are known for their ability to give a good account of themselves, and we look forward to seeing ‘more-of-the-same’ at our events before long.
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Issue 268
FESTIVE OCCASION
In 2004, JOHN HALL donned fancy dress to win Enfield’s Boxing Day 5K (held over a different course). In 2005, he dressed as an athlete and still won.  SUE CLEMENTS won the ladies race from Ilford walking debutante SHIRLEY SPELLMAN.  Among the field were a brace of Commonwealth Games medallists (RON WALLWORK – Gold 1966 and BILL SUTHERLAND – Bronze 1970).  PETER EMERY decided to ‘gee-up’ the tail-enders by donating a new award for the best from among a pre-selected group.  Ron was the inaugural recipient of an award that is now up for perpetual challenge, and now sees staged ‘a race within a race’.  Ron has rationed his appearances of late, and it was good to see him back in good form.  Also back in good form was Chadwell Heath-based PETER CRANE, who enjoyed his 3rd outing after a long spell of injury.  While out injured, Peter retired from work and we wish him well.  Ron also issued Santa Claus hats to get entrants in the mood!  Thanks also to GEORGE BROWN for ensuring fair play and SHARON HERBERT for officiating.  Full result in AW/Record/Enfield Walker Extra.  Thanks to Essex Walker, and to the almost evangelical fervour of RON WALLWORK, negative publicity from elsewhere was offset and the largest field since the race was revived, assembled to ENJOY the morning.
THE JOBS HAVE AN ESSEX 
LOOK ABOUT THEM

Following the RWA AGM, long serving stalwart BRIAN FICKEN (who recently celebrated 50 years of unbroken commitment to race walking) became the new President.  Olympian PETER MARLOW settles into the role of Honorary Championship Secretary, while PETER CASSIDY and BILL WRIGHT retain their posts as Honorary General Secretary and Honorary Treasurer respectively.  PAM FICKEN will now be undertaking the duties of Trophies Secretary.  Other items include the ending of ring fencing of RWA 200 Club money, so that it can be used for whatever purposes the RWA deem to be best.  On the 200 Club, CATHERINE TELLING (daughter of Midlands Ares Honorary Secretary ANN PERRY) has taken over the running of the said Club from long-serving JANICE WRIGHT.  We thank Janice for her efforts in maintaining this valuable source of income for our sport.

Next year’s Championship dates are:- 22nd April – RWA 20K (M/W) and RWA YAG (with 5K for U/17) at Sheffield.  10th September – RWA and UKA 50K Senior, Junior & U/17 10K at Earl’s Colne (with the road closed this time) and 19/20th August (subject to negotiation with the IOM 100 Miles Open race promoters) – Long Distance Championships at Ramsey.

Thanks to Peter Cassidy for the info.
THOUGHT FOR THE DAY

It’s a rich man who could buy things he doesn’t need – and a stupid one who does.
ILFORD AC ALL-COMERS’ CHRISTMAS 10K WALK (+ ESSEX LEAGUE)
1
Trevor Jones

Hil

52.26

2
John Hall


Bel/Lou
53.14

3
Peter Ryan


Ilf

53.26

4
Steve Uttley


Ilf

53.36

5
Dave Kates


Ilf

56.26

6
Carl Lawton


Bel

57.00

7
Dave Sharpe

Ilf

58.43

8
Paul King


Bel/Lou
58.59

9
Mike Hinton


Ilf

59.52

10
Kevin Marshall

Ilf

60.28

11
Chris Flint


LV/SWC
60.29

12
Laurence Dordoy

Ilf

61.59

13
Ron Powell


E&H/Ilf
63.08

14
Peter Cassidy

Lou

65.07

15
Kim Howard (L)

Sth

67.37

16
Cath Duhig (L)

Lou

67.37

17
David Hoben

SWC

69.16

18
Martin Clark


Ilf

69.18

19
Adrian James

E&H

69.37

20
Sally Gillam (L)

Ilf

69.42

21
Francoise Fernandez (L)
Lou

71.01

22
Brian Boggenpoel

CP

73.43

23
Pam Ficken (L)

SWC/Lou
75.23

24
Jack Fitzgerald

SWC

89.07
24 started and finished.  Conditions: Very cold.  

Men’s teams:  1. Ilford AC, 2. Belgrave H, 3. Surrey Walking Club.

Ladies team: Loughton AC.

Making his debut on the testing switchback course, Trevor Jones was never in danger or being defeated.  A close contest between 3 former event winners for the honour of completing the frame, saw just 22 seconds covering the trio, with John Hall securing 2nd spot after putting in his best work over the closing stages to edge out of the 2004 victor Peter Ryan.  The Ladies race was also decided by the thickness of a racing vest; as the contenders passed over the finishing line having a pleasant natter!   But that’s what Ilford’s pre-Christmas race is all about – having an enjoyable morning and this staging was no exception.

We were grateful to see a number of supporters.  For instance the ever enthusiastic O’Rawe family were urging on the competitors, Maggs came off a night shift, Alan defied a nagging back complaint while Chelsea was taken on a car tour of the course – now Chelsea knows what’s in store when her Chigwell Row course debut beckons!  Organiser for many years, Tony Perkins was there as always, while our latest import to Essex walking – St. Osyth resident and Centurion Mal Blyth came along, as did recently retired Met. Police protagonist George Nibre.  Essex Walking Secretary Ray Pearce sent his apologies (he doesn’t miss many) so Peter Cassidy deputised for him to oversee the awarding of the 2005 Essex League trophies and plaques.  In his own amusing style, he pointed out the ages of many of those receiving awards (including himself).  Peter had a humorous way of delivering a serious message – yes, we need some younger blood stepping up to receive awards, or else we won’t have an Essex League going in a decade’s time!   The presentation did go on for a while, but there again additional awards were sponsored by Derek & Shirley Robery (details were given in December’s issue) and an anonymous benefactor – who again provided ‘am amusing little wine for the last finisher’.  This was a French labelled ‘The Dog’s Bollocks’.  Chelsea O’Rawe-Hobbs, another presentation sponsor, donated a bottle of wine as a ‘spot prize’.  This thoughtful gesture was Chelsea’s way of thanking everybody for the encouragement that she has both received and appreciated.  A word to for our presentation dignitary, for we were pleased to welcome former Essex resident Brian Ficken along to the Chigwell Row Clubhouse in his recently elected role as President of the Race Walking Association.  It must have been a good morning, for we had trouble in getting folk to leave the Clubhouse so that we could sweep up, as the social conversations continued.  Afterwards, a number popped over to the local for a bit more social repartee.


Thanks to all the referees, judges, timekeepers, recorders, points-persons, tea bar helpers and even more ‘behind the scenes’ helpers on providing – again – one of the most enjoyable races on the card.  And… as pointed out, Chigwell Row gives us an opportunity for a bit of old-fashioned walking on a ROAD!  And… finally our thanks to those who organise this long established event,  (over 3 decades and still going).  For many years it was Tony Perkins while in past years it’s been Dave Sharpe.  Without gentlemen such as these, this race wouldn’t be what it is!
HISTORY LESSON

The Blackheath Trophy first appeared in 1974 and it’s still going strong.  For a trip down memory lane, we list all the individual winners.  They are the ones who’ve amassed the most points in their 5 best races out of the 9 which form this series of 9 Kilometres yacht handicap races.  This is extracted from the engravings on the coveted Blackheath Trophy.

1974

R. Rudd


1990

K. Watts

1975

M. Davitt


1991

R. Watts

1976

W. King


1992

T. Hayes

1977 

not engraved

1993

R. Watts

1978

 “
“


1994

D. Sharpe


1979 
 
“
“


1995

H. Rennie

1980

J. O’Sullivan

1996

M. Barnbrook

1981

W. King


1997

K. Watts

1982

K. Turner


1998

J. Godbeer

1983

P. Joscelyne

1999

M. Barnbrook

1984

T. Hayes


2000

R. Watts

1988

K. Watts


2001

H. Rennie

1989

R. O’Rawe


2002

M. Hinton







2003

A. O’Rawe







2004

M. Sutton







2005

D. Sharpe
Note that no races were held during the 1985/86/87 seasons, as an arsonist applied Swan Vestas to the old and much loved wooden Post Office Social Club.

Note that 3 winners have not bothered to engrave their names on the trophy.  You only need one person not to bother, and the next winner thinks “Why should I bother engraving 2 names?” and a sequence builds up.  There has been many instances of poor trophy discipline within Essex during recent years, which has seen cups being returned un-engraved.  If you can’t bother to engrave a trophy during an entire 12 months, then why are you competing for it in the first place?
AN EMAIL FROM GUERNSEY
Dear Essex Readers,


Interesting to read of teams from RAF and Newham in recent newsletters, both of whom were welcome visitors to Guernsey from the mid 70s onwards.  Newham had a match over 10 kilometres in December 1976 versus Sarnia Walking Club.  Winner of the race was Mike Scamell in 47.41, followed by Geoff Robinson ten seconds behind.  First local was myself in 48.36 ahead of Denis Sheppard.  Other Newham walkers were Roy Sheppard and novice walker R. Palmer.  Newham took the team award in a close match in the 18 strong field.


The two Sheppards and Mike Scamell returned the following year to take part in the Guernsey Hill Climb walk over 815 metres. Mick took the victory in this time trial walk.  The previous day a 10 kilometre road walk was held with Rob Elliott winning in 46.50 from Denis Sheppard.  The next visit to Guernsey for any of these walkers was when Denis walked the Church to Church walk a few years ago.


Sarnia took their turn for a visit to England in 1977 when they took part in the Euro Friendship 20 kms at Chelmsford and 5,000 metres track walk at Cricklefields, even having time to watch a little of the 100 miles 10 man relay taking place the same weekend.


A match against the RAF was held in Guernsey from 1977 to 1995.  The matches ceased when the RAF could not field a team.  Other teams and individuals joined in the 10 miles point to point event on the coast road.   Teams from Eire and London’s Mount Pleasant Post Office were amongst those welcomed.  The first winner was Tony Dainty in 1977 in 76.47, with RAF walker Colin Bradley winning on two occasions.


Yours In Sport,  Rob Elliott.
[image: image4.emf]

WRITES BILL HAINING

Hi Dave,

I have just read your article about race-walking in the Colchester area, and although I am not a walker myself, I have done my best to try and make people aware of walking events, news, etc., This I have done by publishing the ‘Essex Race walking Newsletter’ on my website: http://groups.msn.com/inthezone which is the unofficial support website to the Colchester Harriers website.  This I have done for over a year now, my site currently has over 60 members, who all receive your newsletter via e-mail on a monthly basis, and the award winning website is currently one of the top websites in the UK in its category.  Please feel free to visit the website and if you wish to add news, events etc., then please feel free to join and encourage others to join.  You are more than welcome to contribute to the website, which is rapidly becoming the number 1 website for athletes in and around Colchester.  To further spread the Newsletter I also publish it on the EVAC website each month, have a look at the website and if you want to get information to a fairly large number of athletes please feel free to publish anything of relevance, hope this will help.

Yours Bill Haining

CHAC Website Editor.
DOES PAULA PUT GIRLS OFF SPORT?

Olympic gold medallist Dr. Stephanie Cook (Modern Pentathlon) told the Girls Schools Association annual conference that Paula Radcliffe may put girls off taking up sport because she makes it look too painful, although she admitted that Paula is an inspiration to other sportswomen.  Dr. Cook told her audience that it is a struggle to involve girls in sport.  Recent research from Norwich Union found that girls are giving up sport despite a government push to tackle spiralling obesity levels.  The report stated, “They are enthusiastic as young children but lose interest when they get to secondary school because they consider it un-cool and boring.  They would rather shop, listen to music, watch TV or read than spend time exercising”.  Only 19% cite Paula Radcliffe as a leading sporting role model compared to 35% for Dame Kelly Holmes.

[image: image5.emf]


POLICEMAN WANTED
Eagle-eyed MIKE HINTON picked up a local newspaper which circulates around Covent Garden.  In it is a whole page feature on PAUL WRIGHT – the Community Police Inspector for Covent Garden.  The article contains a picture of him walking (with perfect style) in an Inter-House road walk at Hendon during 1973.  Does anybody remember him?
DYNAMIC DUO
Essex walkers DAVE KATES and TONY PERKINS will again be at the forefront of hospitality transport for the big 2007 Royal Leamington Spa meeting.  Time-after-time they get it right, and we congratulate them on being selected for this task yet again.

FAREWELL
[image: image6.emf]

Centurion 941 KEN CARDOZO, who qualified at Battersea Park in 1995, when attended by another Centurion – DAVE NEAGLE (527) – has decided to settle in Cyprus.  He popped into Enfield to say farewell to us, where he raced the Open 7 Miles in the colours of Enfield & Harringey, as did his attendant Dave in the colours of Ilford A.C.  On the 1995 Surrey Walking Club 100 Miles programme, Ken actually entered as a member of Rowans Club (whoever they may be).  Ken is also known in Stock Exchange circles and at one time, was the World Scrabble Champion.  
ARE WE REALLY WANTED?

In the mail shot issued after the Enfield Open 7 Miles, attention was drawn to the Club’s Boxing Day 5K with these words: “Also, for those ‘sad’ individuals who have nothing else to do on Boxing Day (!!), there is the Club’s 5kms Race (with the Runners) from the track at 11am”.   Hmmm!   In Enfield Walker Extra, the race is mentioned again; but with a warning “if you can get there:- No trains & precious few buses on Boxing Day, of course!” Hmmm!   Talk about trying to dissuade people from appearing!  Is there any hidden agenda here, for the event is staged by the Running Section of the Club?  Perhaps they don’t want us there – if so, why don’t they knock it on the head and tell us walkers to “Sod Off somewhere else”.


Some years ago this long-established event was on its knees and on the verge of extinction.  Indeed we can remember, not so long ago, that even members of the host Club’s Walking Section didn’t seem to know if it was on or not, or if on, what time it was going to start?  Essex Walker, more than most, has continually drummed-up support to keep this race going….and we’ve been rewarded with some respectable fields.  Boxing Day is a traditional date for athletics.  Havering/Mayesbrook at Bedfords Park and Ilford at Hainault Forest stage X-country meets + races are staged at Colchester and many other venues.  Ilford’s Boxing Day meet goes back years, with runners and their families meeting afterwards in The Retreat (now demolished to make way for houses and flats), then The Two Brewers (now converted into a restaurant) and now at The Maypole.  For those who have supported Enfield’s Boxing Day race in the recent years of revival, far from being sad people with nowhere else to go, it’s been a jovial occasion with some walkers donning Christmas attire and fancy hats.  Ilford’s walkers always enjoy the race and go for a pint afterwards.  Travelling is usually very easy on Boxing Day, with only those heading for the sales venturing out, and other folk on family visits.  After reading this year’s negative publicity, perhaps the Running Section at Enfield would rather we didn’t come along.
MOULTON WANDERERS
[image: image7.wmf]Our friends at Enfield & Harringey AC have notified us that the most popular event in the South – The Moulton 5 Miles – is to be rescheduled for Saturday June 10th (not June 17th as previously advised).  Please ink this date into your 2006 diaries and ring fence the date.
WRITES DAVE SHARPE
Dear Mon Cpt. Birdseye,


We have come to the end of yet another Essex League season and awards have been handed out.  The first 3 men were all vets and past their sell-by dates – S. Uttley. P. Cassidy & D. Sharpe.  Look around, it is mainly the same old names most of the time.  There are walkers who do the Police 5 Miles and, after the event say they are interested, but we never see them again as things just carry on as they were. What about the idea of having events out of Essex; for events such as the Dartford Hour and the SRWA 20K at Imber Court worked, as did including ‘B’ races.  Why not have an Essex League status to the popular Moulton 5 Miles on June 10th? I’m in favour of combined events as they work and it means one less weekend out of the house, so you can watch the weeds grow stronger in the garden.  Well those are some of my ideas.  Let’s not chuck them into ‘Dusty Bin (3-2-1)’ and let’s do something for once or we’ll all go down the road to the far distant sunset where nothing’s ever done at all.


Yours in Sport


D.W. Sharpe,  Centurion 578 and Ilford Walking Sec
2005 ESSEX LEAGUE RESULTS (57 SCORERS)

Men










Ladies
1
S. Uttley
Ilf
384 pts from 10 races



1
K. Howard


Sth
296 pts from 10 races

2
P. Cassidy
Ltn
357 Pts from 10 races



2
C. Duhig


Ltn
161 pts from 5 races

3
D. Sharpe
Ilf
324 pts from 9 races



3 
F. Fernandez

Ltn
152 pts from 6 races

Juniors









Most Improved
1
C. O’Rawe -Hobbs
B&B
34 pts from 1 race



D. Sharpe – Up 5 points per race

2.
L. Bouchard

Sth
26 pts from 1 race


Best Newcomer in 1st or 2nd Season





Hard Luck Trophy (Wooden Spoon)
P. Barnard in 20th pos with 112 pts from 3 races



R. Dobson 5th with 230 pts from 7 races

Teams (Men)











Teams (Ladies)
1
Ilford AC.


1,530 pts

6 
Essex Police
236 pts
1
Loughton AC

371 pts

2
Loughton AC

1,289 pts

7 
Colchester H. 
226 pts
2 
Southend-on-Sea AC  
223 pts

3
Ilford AC ‘B’


732 pts

8
Castle Point

132 pts
3
Ilford AC


32 pts

4
Southend-on-Sea
AC
477 pts

9 
Pitsea


68 pts

4
Essex Police

18 pts

5
Loughton AC ‘B’

443 pts

10
Essex Police ‘B’ 
76 pts

5
Loughton AC ‘B’

16 pts









11
 Ilford AC ‘C’

28 pts









12
 Loughton AC ‘B’
23 pts
WRITES TOP JUDGE AND CENTURION KEITH READ

Dear Dave,


I have just attended December’s Cambridge Harriers Winter League 5K.  It was a very small turn out.  Fixture clashing has to stop.  This date (2nd Saturday in December) has been a Cambridge Harriers one for ages.  As a judge, I have attended every one of the December Winter League meetings.


As most of you know, from where I live, direct it’s about 104 miles return. If I go via my daughters, which I do most times, it’s a round trip of 130 miles (plus the time) which takes my Saturday up for a small turn out.  It’s a long day of about 12 hours.  I do not have a lot of choice if I am to continue judging, but to go on these long distances because no walking races are in my area.  I was at the Enfield 7 Miles in November.  50 plus walkers.  Great.  An around trip of 160 miles.  But let’s be honest, the standard of walking was dreadful.  I support ‘B’ races as much as ‘A’ races. But ‘B’ races are taking the sport of race walking, of which I have been involved since 1962, into the depths of the deepest oceans.  I can go 7 miles to Eastbourne and watch ‘B’ races along the sea-front – pot bellied people, bent over with bent legs and backs.  That’s the way I see race walking at ‘B’ level.  What a poor advert for race walking.  So this leaves ‘A’ races where at least the race walkers look like race walkers.  If Cambridge Harriers lose competitors it will all come to an end.  That’s 4 races a year.  Where does that leave me?  No races, and goodbye to race walking.  It’s not far off.  Let’s sort out the standard of ‘B’ races and the mixed-up fixtures before it’s too late, if it hasn’t already got there.


Yours in Sport,


K. Read


Former race walker of 22 years.


Now Walking Judge of 21 years.  Not for much longer?
Adds Hon. Ed.
Well that’s thrown the muck against the fan!  We thank Keith for his efforts for, as he writes, he judges at both ‘A’ and ‘B’ events – unlike some top judges who decline all ‘B’ appointments.  Of course an ‘A’ race will look better to the eye, but a great advantage of ‘B’ races is that this code has seen scores of walkers retained in their chosen sport.  An all ‘A’ race programme would see less than 30 in every Southern event (and most less than 20).  Despite a reduction in December, the Enfield League frequently sees numerically over 50 participants racing. The RWA Southern Area have recognised the efforts of our Enfield host, MARTIN OLIVER, by making him one of their esteemed Vice Presidents.  If Cambridge and Enfield had not clashed, it would only be speculation as to how many Enfield regulars would have raced at Bexley, for many activists in the South only appear under the ‘B’ code nowadays.  As Keith writes, the date was a traditional one for the Winter League – but that set date goes back decades before (for the old Cambridge Harriers Open 7).  This clash did prompt the RWA to declare that fixture clashing won’t be tolerated in 2006, and that traditional dates would be honoured and organisers promoting clashing events will have permits refused.  
D.A.
WRITES DEREK AND SHIRLEY ROBERY

Thanks for Essex Walker’s congratulations and best wishes for our 50th Anniversary.  Good luck to everybody at Ilford’s Christmas 10K and sorry we cannot be there, but we’ll try to attend some meetings in the New Year.

Best Wishes for 2006.

Shirley & Derek Robery

NOT LONG AGO

Another Essex link has been unearthed, for Manx walking promoter BRIDGET KANEEN of Manx Harriers (details of  the big IOM event were published in our December issue) was born in Billericay and lived at nearby Basildon until the age of three.  Further details are on the back cover of November’s Race Walking Record.  They know how to organise things on the Isle of Man, and our more established readers can remember with affection that wonderful RWA National 20 Miles Championship that they staged at Castletown in the mid-70s (won by BOB DOBSON).  The 2006 One Hundred Miles Challenge Walk will be held in the Mooragh Park area of Ramsey in August over 50 circuits of a 2 miles circuit on a date yet to be confirmed.   A walk….and a holiday destination at which to recover after completing your walk?  It will be organised by the Isle of Man Veterans Athletics Club.

2007 APPOINTMENTS

Essex-connected walkers with top jobs for the big Royal Leamington Spa meeting include PETER MARLOW (Meeting Director) and AMOS SEDDON (in charge of Airport duties).   Other Essex-connected walkers appear in provisional lists, and we’ll announce them as their duties are confirmed.

APPRECIATION FROM THE ISLE OF MAN

Thanks for advertising our event on February 25th – much appreciated!


Excellent magazine also.


David Griffiths,


Manx Harriers
GET WELL SOON

We’re sorry to hear that top sports photographer of past decades MIKE STREET has been unwell and off work since February.  We wish Hornchurch-based Mike (a Vice President of Havering/Mayesbrook AC) well and hope that he’ll soon regain full health.
[image: image8.emf]

A GENTLEMAN OF STYLE

As well as heading the field on his debut at Chigwell Row, Essex visitor TREVOR JONES was also adjudicated as ‘The Stylist-of-the-Meet’.   Congratulations!
RANK ASSESSMENT

[image: image9.emf]

For the 38th successive year respected statistician (and Essex Walker reader) PETER MATTHEWS has complied the year’s athletic rankings.  The 2005 table has bad and good news.  Only six 20K men are ranked, and – again – none makes the international class (world top 150) standard of 1:25:00 – and only 8 men broke 1:40 the fewest since 1963.  Of the 6, 4 were born in the 1960s and hardly rate as a good bet for future years!  We jump a decade to the 80s (30.5.83 to be precise) to start reading the good news, for 2 other ranked athletes are both from Essex – Daniel (No.1) and Dominic King (No.3).  Fellow Commonwealth Games representative ANDY PENN is at No.2.  The talented twins are young enough to climb further up the ladder as 2012 approaches, and we know our readers will continue to give them encouragement.  At 50K, the cut-off point for International lists is 4:10, and again no UK man makes this point.  Just 4 are ranked and there is good news for Essex readers, for SCOTT DAVIS is assessed at No.3.  In the Women’s lists, there are no Essex names this time.

WOODFORD GREEN WITH ESSEX LADIES AC – CENTENARY BOOK

Most of our readers will know this Club as Woodford Green A.C., which for many decades had Walking Sections that were brimming with talent.  In 2008 the Club’s Centenary is to be celebrated and a Book is being written to chronicle those wonderful 100 years.  Author is former President TONY MAXWELL, who many remember as a former Headmaster of Barking Abbey School (where many promising Club juniors were first spotted).  Already noted walkers RON DAVIS, JACK THOMAS and statistician COLIN YOUNG (of NUTS) have been asked for their input.  If any readers have tales of past events and/or write-ups of the great names who once wore the famous green and white vests, then they are asked to put pen to paper and send  in their contributions, he also specifically requires the following into: (a) List of all Woodford Green Centurions, (b) List of all Woodford Green members who have held office with the RWA, SRWA, Essex, Middlesex and Hertforshire AAAs  to: Tony Maxwell, 27 Forest Edge, BUCKHURST HILL, Essex.  IG9 5AD.   0208-8585-8272.   tonymaxwell27@hotmail.com
[image: image10.emf]

EMAILS CARL LAWTON 
(alias CONTACT MAN)


Latest issue received with thanks.

Overheard at a recent meeting, “as Noel C is the new President (SA) no doubt he will be invited to attend the MPWC dinner at SY.  Will he need a map to find it?”

At the same time as dropping you a note I get onto my lecture stool again.


I recently attended the National Squad weekend at which the technique of an overseas international was considered to be very good, a film of him finishing the race into the stadium and down the finishing straight showed him without too much doubt as being ‘off’, then it was slowed down and it was obvious.  We will never get our ‘walkers’ to match the continentals and still be race walking.


Contact Man
ECONOMICS LESSON

Stated Belgrave Harriers Open 7 Miles organiser CARL LAWTON after this year’s race, in which 25 lined up, “Entry fees £100, Prizes £150 plus overheads.  I will seriously have to consider next year’s event”.  Well there’s food for thought for all the stay-aways’.

THE END OF THE PIER SHOW

Southend-on-Sea also arranges a Boxing Day race – along the world’s longest pleasure pier.  It’s long established, celebrating its 50th anniversary a short while back.  Former walker JUNE CORK recently went on BBC Essex radio to give a talk about the event’s history.   It was well worth tuning in for.  All good publicity for athletics in the County!

“EVENING ALL” – AN INVITATION FROM THE MET

Hi Dave,

[image: image11.emf]

Hope I’m not too late for the first publication Jan 2006 – to let you know the Annual MPWC Dinner and Reunion is to take place on Wednesday 1st March 2006 at 6 pm at Peelers, New Scotland Yard for the (usual) Carvery with tickets at £25 per head.

Will be sending emails / invites to those whom I have no email, in due course.

Seasons Greetings!

Karen (Paddy) Bailey

Direct: 020 7230 4477 
NEWS FROM THE GAMBIA

Former Essex champion walker and junior international GEOFF HUNWICKS has sent news from his abode in The Gambia, where he runs The Gambian Home for Children with Learning Difficulties at Hart House in Serrekunda.  Unfortunately Geoff and Rohey were unable to make their intended visit to the UK on account of visa problems and unavailability of airline seats when required.  Twice during 2005, the Home came close to closing, but on each occasion something turned up to prevent that from happening.  Since September they’ve been taking-in up to 17 children.  Geoff has had visits from a fellow student who he had not seen for 25 years, and also a former chess player from Weymouth (Geoff reached County standard as a chess player, and played on a high board).   Hart house has received sponsorship in order to set up a web site, and it is hoped that 2006 will see the establishment receive a visit from The President of Gambia (Geoff met the Vice President a year or so ago).   Geoff and Rohey wish to express how grateful they are for all who made contributions during the year.  We hope to see Geoff and Rohey soon, and also wish to see Geoff once more in his racing kit!

IN OFF THE POST

The result of this year’s postal match between Essex Clubs and Dronten (Netherlands) saw a victory for Dronten with 405 points, so reversing our finishing order of 12 months earlier.  This match is arranged between TONY PERKINS and our good friend HANS Van Der KNAPP, and was based on 10K races over the weekend 17/18th December.  Full result – see next issue.

THE COUNTRY SQUIRE AND HIS LADY

The one-and-only ROGER MILLS and his good lady HILDA, have now taken up residence in BURWELL, some 4 miles north west of Newmarket.  One the edge of The Fens, Burwell was the ‘East Cambridgeshire Village-of-the-Year’ in 2004.
[image: image12.emf]

KNOCK-KNOCK WHO’S THERE?

And who was the Essex Walker reader who turned up for December’s Bexley League 10K a week early, and found the Glenhurst Avenue Clubhouse locked?
RINGING THE CHANGES

Our December issue published the provisional 2006 Enfield League programme.  The following changes are advised:  The May 27th 5 Miles is advanced to May 20th (2.30pm).  The popular Moulton 5 Miles (double points race) is advanced from June 17th to June 10th.  There is an additional 5 Miles on Saturday September 2nd at 2.30 pm.  The long-established Open 7 Miles (double points race) on November 12th is now set for a 2 pm start (advanced from 2.30 pm) and it becomes Race No. 12.   The 2006 Series presentation will now be staged on Saturday December 16th (2.30 pm) after a 5K race, which will be Race No.1 of the 2007 Series.  Get your diaries out and ring fence these dates – be a part of Britain’s most successful walking series.

AND THEY GET PAID FOR IT

BBC commentator Mitch Fenner, commenting on a Polish gymnast, “Blanik led from start to finish and took silver”.

THE DAY COMETH 
– ON SATURDAY 3rd JUNE

[image: image13.emf]

MICK BARNBROOK and SHARON have named their wedding day.  Event promoters and fixtures compilers please keep the date free, as Ilford needs Mick to be at the races. 
CAN YOU BEAT IT

After Enfield & Harringey AC had donated a considerable sum to the Royal Leamington Spa Bid Appeal, Martin Oliver asks, “Now that Leamington has got the race perhaps some other clubs will match or beat our £300!”  Over to you!

THE REVEREND NATIONAL CHAMPION
A few readers have asked about Padre Lodge, the RAF Officer who enjoyed National Champion status.  He won the National 20 Miles at Swinton in 1967, clocking 2.42.43 in the colours of Royal Sutton Coldfield.  That year, the mighty Trowbridge won the team race.  He was Chaplain at a corrective institution and after a race, he asked TONY CHALLIS (now the keen Honorary Editor of The Eastern Vet) what it was like serving in the Royal Air Force.  Tony must have given a good impression, for the Reverend Roy Lodge duly enlisted as a Padre.  Roy found that the standard in RAF walking circles was high with Commonwealth Games representatives like ROY HART and National Medallists like Parachute Jump Instructor JOHN KIRK and a number of other’s (as mentioned in Tony’s recent letter in EW).  On leaving military life, he became a Prison Chaplain.  Keen EW reader GEORGE TOWERS reports that he then settled into a South Lincolnshire parish.  Sadly a brain tumour brought about his early demise.   Yes, the Rev was a ‘good-un’.
[image: image14.emf]


DO YOU READ ME?
Despite Essex Walker commenting (in 2 issues) on the Enfield League/Bexley League fixtures clash on December 10th, one potential entrant turned up at the latter’s venue on Saturday December 3rd and found nobody else about! 
NOT ON THE CARDS

Respected former international BILL SUTHERLAND BEM has advised that he has ceased sending out Christmas Cards, preferring to convert his saved money into a charity donation.
DON’T FORGET

The Essex County (other Counties) 10 Miles Championship (+ League) at the Met Police Sports & Social Club, Chigwell, on Sunday 19th February at 10 a.m.  Thanks to GEORGE NIBRE for getting us the booking.  Don’t forget that there’s a nice carvery in the Clubhouse afterwards, if you want to avoid cooking your Sunday roast!  Testing course awaits the hardy!
ERIC HALL TO THE FORE IN 
OLYMPIC RE-UNION

To celebrate the 50th anniversary of the 1956 Melbourne Olympic Games, November 2006 will see a big re-union in that city.  ERIC HALL (Treasurer of The Olympians) who appeared in those Games – and in the next Games as well – is listed as the link man for providing all the available info.  He’s on 01206 – 331257.

ATHLETE TRIPS AT EVERY HURDLE

Alan Fraser, a TV reviewer with the Daily Mail, has described Sally Gunnell’s broadcasting skills as “lamentable”.   He wrote, “Despite being brilliant on the track, Colin Jackson and Sally Gunnell manage to hit every broadcasting hurdle”.  He named BBC coverage of the AAA Championships at Manchester as their worst athletics broadcast.  The same newspaper points out that Denise Lewis is not exactly doing that well in presenting a local sports show in the Midlands, while most criticism is fined at BBC horse racing presenter Willie Carson for his poor TV performances.  And where did you first read that S.G. was lacking somewhat?  In Essex Walker of course!  The article also praised those who were capable of sustained excellence.


‘ONE IN THE EYE’ FOR ‘THE CINDERELLA MAN’

For many of us, 2005 was the first year that we failed to see CHRIS FOSTER at all.  But while he no longer treads the tarmacadum, he still ‘treads the boards’ by popular acclaim.  He’s been playing a pantomime baddie in a run of 12 performances – each one seeing him getting a custard pie in his face! 
OVERSEAS REPRESENTATIVE

Chigwell Row wasn’t quite the same as MICK BARNBROOK was racing at Delancey Park on the Island of Guernsey on the same day.  On a road 5K course he came 4th in 32.16 in a race won by the Island’s leading light ROB ELLIOTT in 27.32.  It was Mick’s debut for Sarnia Walking Club, for who he is now a second-claim member.  Sarnia have captured a ‘good-un’ there!

E-BAY SUCCESS

One of the best books ever written about our pursuit was ‘The Sport of Race Walking’, published in 1962 by the Race Walking Association and priced at 5/- (and it could be ordered by mail from the RWA at 7, Brickwall Lane, Ruislip, Middlesex for an additional 1/- packing and postage).  In hardback, it contained 261 pages and 24 illustrations.  Once you picked it up, you couldn’t put it down (the same applies over 4 decades on).  TONY CHALLIS, respected Editor of ‘The Eastern Vet’ lent his copy (and another book) to an RAF Officer in the 70s.  The temporary custodian got posted, and loan became permanent and neither borrower or books were ever seen again!  Well Tony’s daughter knew how much that book meant to its original purchaser and, when she spotted a copy being auctioned on E-bay, a successful bid was made.  And…on his 75th birthday Tony received a truly welcome birthday present!

THE FINAL CURTAIN AT ENFIELD

DAVE SHARPE was the best placed Essex individual in the 2005 Enfield League table, coming 3rd.  He also led Ilford AC to a 7th successive team victory.  We don’t want to ‘steal the thunder’ of ENFIELD WALKER EXTRA by publishing more, as they issue full details (and most of you are on Martin’s comprehensive mailing list).  There were fields in excess of 50 during 2005, so let’s press ahead for more success in 2006!
THE SMUG BLIGHTERS
Loughton AC held a quiz evening at Alderton Junior School, and the winning team contained some team members well known to Essex Walker readers, to wit PETER CASSIDY, PAULINE WILSON, TONY & FRANCOISE FERNANDEZ.  It was a tiring evening reported ‘Loughton Lines’.  Pity that CHRIS FOSTER is no longer a Loughton AC 2nd claimer, for a quiz evening is very much his forte.

STOP THIEF!

Dixon of Dock Green used to shout this, and he in the striped T-shirt, eye mask and sack marked ‘swag’ used to halt in his tracks! Well we hear there’s been thefts at the Eastway Circuit during a Chingford League match.  Sinister looking strange men have also been seen in Loughton’s Pavilion so prompting them to issue security advice.  They advise:  If possible, lock your property in your car, preferably in the boot – ‘out of sight, out of mind’ – and offer the security of your own boot to team mates.  In Hon. Ed’s RAF training camp days, there were ways of dealing with thieves (and indeed the reasty) which were only slightly more humane than punishments currently dished out in some Middle-East countries!   P.S. Advice to thieves – don’t run through a tunnel across a see-saw and then jump through a burning hoop as Police dogs are trained to do that!  
ON BBC RADIO 4

RWA President BRIAN FICKEN went on National radio (27th December) to talk about race walking’s early history and also explain the event’s definition.  Brian’s spot was on the afternoon ‘Making History’ programme.  Hon. Ed. Has a recording of it, for any readers who missed it.
LACK OF DRIVE


Sadly former International Panel Judge GEORGE TOWERS, who recently moved from Suffolk back to Lincolnshire, has been registered as one with impaired vision and has had to quit driving.  Fortunately his wife still drives.  We remember George as a talented walker, top official and, of course, a first-class promoter of major events.  And…. we look forward to seeing him at future events.
EMAILS ED SHILLABEER

Dear Dave,


I have a London Marathon place which I plan to dress up for Rotary Shelter Box charity.  Sir Winalot rides again!  Well, it is St. George’s Day….and I do own half a horse (my youngest daughter owns 50% and my eldest has ‘Paddy’ at livery at her place!)  Pray for good weather… it should be fun and good preparation for Redcar 50K I read of it in your Essex Walker the week later.  Or maybe I should ride over to Bar-le-Duc???

Seriously all donations welcome (Shelter Box sticks at £450 each have been badly depleted by Tsunami, Katrina and Paki-Afghan earthquake disasters this year).  Please send cheques to ‘Drake Rotary’ c/o 10, Tor Road, Plymouth.  PL3 5TD.


Cheers.  Edbanger.
“YEAH BUT NO BUT YEAH”

In January 2005 we were told that the Metropolitan Police Open had hit the knacker’s yard.  The rumours surfaced of a January 2006 revival.  We asked NOEL CARMODY for a statement about such rumours.  “It is the Southern Area 10K Championship only and not an Open race” he declared – and Essex Walker carried his statement.  So when the December’s Record carried a full-page advert for the 65th Met. Police Open, we were astounded – especially as the man who denied the race’s very existence was listed as taking entries for it!  Another ‘comedy of errors’?   No!   “Ask the Chairman”, uttered Noel.  The MPAA Walking Chairman is CHRIS FLINT.  Whatever went on behind the scenes, we congratulate these two gentlemen for reviving a once doomed race and reversing the trend of lost established fixtures.  Congratulations to both, and their helpers.
WRITES MIKE HINTON

Dear Dave,


A few weeks ago whilst browsing the second-hand bookstalls on The Embankment, I spotted the Autobiography of Jack Crump which I duly purchased for the sum of 50p.


The book entitled ‘Running Round The World’, published in 1966, and long out of print, and sad to say that the author passed away the same year.


Jack Crump was in athletics administration from the late twenties, and became Hon. Secretary of the British Amateur Athletic Board in 1946 up to his retirement in 1965, which made him the ‘Mr Big’ in British Athletics.  What surprised me was the he came into athletics through walking and was a member of London Vidarians.


He was certainly sympathetic to the athletics branch of race walking, and it’s a shame the powers to be now in track & field don’t share his views on walking.  I enclose an interesting excerpt from the book which you might like to use.
Excerpt 1

In the summer of 1927, with my club London Vidarians, and under the tutorship of the club’s President W.F. May, I learned something of the technique of judging walking and the high standards of impartiality and integrity it entailed, week by week, he would instruct me in the difficult task of judging whether an athlete was making progress by steps so taken that unbroken contact with the ground was maintained.

I think it worth while to relate a story about this great character, for he certainly had an influence for good on me, and taught me several lessons which I never forgot.  The first was the absolute fairness which one had to exercise as a walking judge.  “Never forget”, he once said to me, “that these walkers are the true sportsmen of the athletic world. They pay their fares and their one shilling entrance fees (as it was in those days) to enter a race.  Their chances of winning a prize are very remote, and they place in your hands the absolute and unchallenged right to decide whether they shall continue in the race or not.  To make a fair and balanced judgement you must be fit yourself and concentrate upon the task of judging to the exclusion of everything else.  If you are not certain that the walker is breaking the rules, you must give him the benefit of the doubt, for he is in the position of being the accused and you of a judge in a court of law”.
Regards Mike.
RACING IS NOT BEYOND OUR KEN

What can we do to keep race walking healthy?   Says sprightly septuagenarian KEN LIVERMORE, “What I can do to help walking is to support as many races as I can”,  Ken sets himself a personal target at every 10K race – he wants to see less minutes on the stopwatch than the years of his age.  With that ‘never say die’ spirit, walking indeed has a future. 
SETTING A GOOD EXAMPLE

On the run-up to December’s Bexley/Enfield clash, a top RWA Official announced that, in 2006, Clubs encroaching on other Club’s traditional dates would not be granted permits.  The RWA then announced their 50K Championship on the same day as the long-established Church-to-Church distance walk.  In 2005, the most poorly supported National 50K in memory was staged while a dozen distance men pounded the roads of Guernsey – so it was surprising that the same was planned for 2006!  Besides, in keeping with their proclamation, they would have had to refuse a permit for their own Championship.  Will they ever learn?  Well…. Yes!  A second thought has prompted a move back to September 10th (still at Earl’s Colne) as common sense has prevailed.  It’s also saved the RWA Officers from listening to 9 months of Minister for Mainland Development MICK BARNBROOK’s complaints!

CHOP-CHOP!

The revived Met. Police Open provided good and bad news for Essex entrants, as Ilford won the Open team awards, and were 2nd in the Southern Team stakes.  PETER RYAN (4th) and STEVE UTTLEY (6th) were in the top six.  On the down side, both KING twins saw red!  One entrant also not finishing (though in his case a rare occurrence) was DAVE SHARPE.  He scratched from the race owing to a hamstring injury – then changed his mind and lined up, before being painfully forced out after 4 laps.  DAVE KATES, although sidelined with a heavy cold, came to support the event.  Full result in AW and Record.
LAST ON THE FIRST

The New Year’s Day slipped into history, pulling in a score for the main race (double the 2005 turnout), although a call for all who have ever raced this event to support the final one seemed to fall mainly on deaf ears.  A better showing might have captured the atmosphere of other long-established ‘last races’ such as the London-to-Brighton and the Chippenham-to-Calne classics.  The race which once barred the old and the slow, had been relying on such categories to keep it going in recent times.  On a circuit that will be part of the 2012 Olympic course,   Essex walkers did well taking 2nd and 3rd in the men’s and ladies events, courtesy of PETER RYAN & STEVE UTTLEY and GABRIELE BROOKS & CATH DUHIG respectively.  The later had stepped off a plane hours beforehand after a Spanish break.  The respective team awards went to Ilford and Loughton.  The awards were presented by Southern Area President NOEL CARMODY.  Awards were also made to stalwart meeting helpers and also to protagonists PETER & PAULINE WILSON for their commitment in keeping the race on the fixture card for so long.  Full results in AW & Record.  Finally, we got to race in front of a personality, for noted Hackney resident and BBC gardening expert TOMMY WALSH (normally seen with Alan Titchmarsh and London Marathon finisher Charlie Dimmock) was walking his dog around the course.  He stopped and chatted with BOB DOBSON (who was judging) and enquired more about proceedings.  We thank all those Officials and helpers who have provided us with the event and for those competitors who have played their part in keeping it going.

HAVE YOUR SAY

We all know the problems and concerns of UK race walking.  Indeed there’s a most readable double-page article in December’s Record by Colin Young.  The Race Walking Association want your ideas  about improving the current situation.  A Development Plan Group has been set up.  Members are: PETER CASSIDY (Hon. Gen Sec), PETER MARKHAM (International Sec), JILL LANGFORD (Coaching & Development Sec), DEREK HAYWARD (English Schools AA), MARTIN RUSH (National Coach), and ALISON WYETH (AAA of England Development Organisation).  Please send your ideas to: Peter Cassidy at Hufflers, Heard’s Lane, Shenfield, BRENTWOOD, Essex.  CM15 0SF.  Fax 01277-212380, email: RaceWalkingAssociation@btinternet.com  
ALL CHANGE

The PAT FUREY TROPHIES MEETING at Enfield is now moved from March 4th to March 11th (2.30 pm at Donkey Lane) while the final Bexley Winter League Meeting goes back from March 11th to March 18th (2 pm, change at the Cambridge Harriers Clubhouse).
INVITATION RESCINDED

Essex Walker had published an invitation from our friends at Redcar to support their 50K race on 30th April.  It’s now cancelled, as the RWA have decided to cur across his bows, by staging their 20K on 22nd April.  What local protagonist JOHN PADDICK thinks of the RWA’s ability to organise fixture lists can best be viewed by reading Redcar Newsletter (which he edits).

IN KEEPING WITH THE TIMES
Redcar Newsletter, which is imaginatively edited by stalwart JOHN PADDICK is going on e-mail.  Why? John informs his readership that it eliminates the need to purchase paper, printing services, postage stamps and envelopes.  He reckons that the lot can be issued for less than the price of one stamp.  Of course he’s correct, which is why Essex Walker now has 163 e-mail recipients.   Obviously John will continue paper copies for those without email addresses as does Essex Walker.  Both this newsletter and Redcar Newsletter are run by enthusiasts on a shoestring budget and email certainly helps.  If you still get a paper copy and you have email, then please let us know and you’ll get yours earlier and in colour!   And…. if you are unsure how to open an attachment etc., we will happily walk you through it.  Send your email address to  theessexwalker@aol.com and we will do the rest.

END OF THE LINE
Having reported MABON DANE’s political career from its early days, we close the story by reporting its demise.  The political career of the man who once pledged his support for the return of the railway to Haverhill has now truly hit the buffers.  Described in the local press as ‘Controversial’ (the same adjective as used by Essex Walker on numerous occasions), he’s been banned form being a Councillor for 3 years after a 2-day hearing at which he intentionally did not appear.  Will it bother him?  Probably not, for the local newspaper quotes him as saying that he’s no intention of returning to the Chamber in any case.

ONLY THREE AT ELY

After a dozen in 2004, the Isle-of-Ely New Year’s Eve 10K saw just 3 contest the Walking Section: DIANA BRAVERMAN (E&H) 67.45, MARIE MUFFET (Unattached) 68.55 and RON WALLWORK (E&H) 70.25.  The organisers made entering quite a procedure this year, and the weather did deter travelling.  Perhaps we can boost it again in December 2006, and perhaps we can also locate Little Miss Muffet with a view to getting her along to more walking races?
BOOK DEAL

Copies of the current Centurions Handbook, which once sold for a fiver, are now on a clearance sale and going for just £2 (+ 50p postage and packing).  It’s 100 pages with a list of each Centurion’s qualifying performance from the first by JAMES EDWIN FOWLER-DIXON at Lille Bridge Cinder Track in 1877, to the 1997 event staged by The Friends Of Wodson Park at Ware.  There’s loads of statistical information and a complete account of every ultra-distance race held in the UK during the period mentioned.  It’s great value, even at its original price.  Copies can be obtained from The Centurions Honorary Secretary CHRIS FLINT at: Glenthorne, 65, Liverpool Road, WALMER, Kent.  CT14 7NN.  Please make cheques/postal orders payable to The Centurions – or see Chris at the meetings (he doesn’t miss many) where you can get your book and avoid the p & p!
ACTIVE CAREER GOES INTO 6 DECADES


By racing on Boxing Day at Enfield, former Ilford AC President BILL SUTHERLAND has now race walked in his teens, 20s, 30s, 40s, 50s and now in his 60s.  What a Star!





COVER GIRL


Congratulations to CHELSEA O’RAWE-HOBBS who ended 2005 with the rightful recognition of being the featured front cover athlete in December’s Race Walking Record.  If you want to support UK Walking’s only specialist magazine, it costs £25 per year from: Tim Watt, 10b Belvedere Drive, Wimbledon, LONDON, SW18 7BY.  That price is for Home-based readers.  It’s £35 from elsewhere in Europe and £50 worldwide (which includes Outer Mongolia, where many devotees are based).  Seriously folks, we must keep it going, and the address given is the one for contributions/results/readers letters etc.





DATES FOR YOUR DIARIES


The Centurions are staging a 95th Anniversary Dinner at the prestigious Royal Air Force Club in Piccadilly on Saturday 14th October.  Just like in 1997, when a hugely successful and well-supported function was organised at the same venue, applications will also be welcomed from non-Centurions who wish to attend a truly enjoyable function.  Repeating the successful 1997 format, the AGM is to be held during the afternoon at the same venue.  Application details/prices etc., will be made available in due course – but please, ring-fence this date in your diaries now.  All welcome!








